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The AAF’s postwar planning activities were coordinated by two men. Col Reuben Moffat, an enlisted 

aviator in WWI and a graduate of the Air Corps Tactical School (ACTS), ran the AAF’s PWD. An injury 

early in WWII grounded him from flying, but his war experience made him a prime candidate to be a 

lead military planner. His staff consisted of individuals with no operational experience due to the 

unattractive nature of planning for postwar activities in the midst of a global war. Colonel Moffat 

worked for Maj Gen Laurence Kuter, the Assistant Chief of Air Staff Plans.   Major General Kuter and 

Colonel Moffat became the primary military leaders outside General Arnold responsible for the majority 

of the AAF postwar planning. 

 

Colonel Moffat thought all aircraft belonged in the United States Air Force (USAF), not the Navy or 

Marine Corps, and therefore the other services would only play defensive roles in future wars, justifying 

an extremely large air force. Ultimately, this plan was not based on detailed postwar international 

contingencies; 105 groups was just a large number supported by a fair amount of high-level War 

Department officials, and that seemed to provide forces for the AAF to remain powerful ‘enough’. The 

planners completed the final version of the 105-group plan on February 14, 1944 

 

On May 23, 1944, General Kuter asked Colonel Moffat to construct a second plan assuming that an 

effective international peacekeeping force would exist after the end of the war, allowing for a smaller 

USAF. 

 

In a memorandum to General Marshall, Colonel Moffat explained the AAF could not support his plan for 

such a small air force, and could not support his Universal Military Training program. Colonel Moffat 

claimed the military should stop self-imposed limitations on troop numbers and budgets. He further 

argued the Army should fight against the Navy continually receiving 50% of the defense budget; it was 

time for the AAF and by default the War Department to get a larger share. If General Marshall really 

believed in airpower, Colonel Moffat felt the Army had to stop capitulating on the budget to the Navy. 

 

 

 

 


